
The Contribution of the 

Sociology of Knowledge to 

the Social Construction of 

Future Realities.

Kate A. Miller
Griffith University
Faculty of Education
NATHAN  Q  4111

If there is little in jeopardy it is suffice to exist with only a 
minor concern for the future.  As times become more unsettled and 
humans have started to awaken to the harm they are capable of 
inflicting upon themselves and their planet they have developed a 
greater concern for the future  (Fowles, 1978:ix)

Berger and Luckmann (1966:13) contend that '...reality is 
socially constructed and that the sociology of knowledge must 
analyse the process in which this occurs'.  Using a framework 
from the sociology of knowledge,  an analysis of the construction 
of present and future realities will be attempted. It is the 
intention of this paper to raise issues related to an 
investigation of the processes by which policy makers construct 
their images of the future and the forms of knowledge which 
affect the creation of such images.  The futures field deals with 
value-laden, uncertain and open-ended problems and is at odds 
with subscribing to a single, unified, theoretical base.  There 
seems to be no separate identifiable set of futures 
methodologies.  This is, for the most part, a trivial point.  The 
question is whether policy makers dare to seek the information 
which causes policy decisions to be made to influence the 
attainment of a desired and perhaps different future.  
Inayatullah (1990:127) asserts:

It should not be a surprise that administrators, bureaucrats and 
executive officers resist alternative futures except when 
constructed as minor deviations of the present; one might expect 
a greater openness to alternative futures thinking from groups 
less consolidated in various power structures.

The sociology of knowledge is primarily concerned with the 



relationship between the process of human thought and the social 
contexts in which they arise.  This paper will draw largely on 
Berger and Luckmann's (1966) discussion of The Social 
Construction of Reality  in developing an analytical framework to 
investigate the manner in which policy makers construct their 
image(s) of the future.  This framework is also concerned with an 
analysis of everyday life  and of the knowledge that guides human 
conduct.

Knowledge in everyday life is socially distributed, different 
knowledge is possessed and used by different groups and types of 
individuals.  Knowing how the social stock of knowledge is 
distributed is an important element of that stock of knowledge.  
For policy makers an important awareness is knowing which 
individuals possess what types of knowledge and information.  
People negotiate with others regarding the meaning of 

information.  The types of knowledge used to inform decisions are 
negotiated to varying degrees. If present reality is socially 
negotiated  therefore this argument could be extended to assert 
that people have the capacity to negotiate a considered and 
informed future reality.  

The  taken-for-granted  realities of most people are accepted 
unquestioningly and subconsciously.  It is only when some form of 
problem or dilemma arises that what constitutes 'reality' and 
'knowledge' are called into question.   Berger and Luckmann 
(1966) assert that ideas are important however they are only part 
of the sum of what passes for 'knowledge'.  Few people in society 
take part in the theorising of ideas yet everyone participates in 
and uses knowledge in some way.  Common-sense knowledge which is 
concerned with what people 'know' as 'reality' in their everyday 
lives forms the fabric of meanings which bind society.  However 
what is 'common-sense' contains, 'innumerable quasi scientific 
interpretations about everyday reality, which it takes for 
granted' (Berger and Luckmann,1966:34).   While the knowledge is 
working satisfactorily  it is generally unquestioned.   A 
question of interest to investigate is to what extent do policy 
makers use common sense knowledge to influence policy decisions 
and if there are any processes of critical inquiry used to 
examine the validity of the knowledge used in policy decisions.   
Are they conscious and considered choices about future 
alternatives?  If reality is socially constructed are they 
subjective definitions of truth that influence policy makers 
decisions and actions regarding the future?

Common-sense knowledge  is the knowledge shared with others  in 
the normal self evident routines of everyday life.   The routines 
and habits of everyday life continue without interruptions long 



as the are apprehended as unproblematic.  Time is encountered in 
everyday reality as continuous and unproblematic yet many 
perceive humans as mortal beings.  Temporality is an intrinsic 
property of consciousness.  One's situation in the world is 
determined partly by a temporal structure which provides a 
historicity.  As humans we create histories yet we never stand at 
the end of our creations they are ongoing constructions.  Clock 
and calendar are human creations, they also ensure that people 
and policies are located in time.

Once actions become routinised and habitualised they cease to be 
consciously considered decisions and choices.  Habitualization 
implies that the same action can be performed again and again, in 
the same manner, with the same economical effort.  

All human activity is subject to habitualization.  Any action 
that is repeated frequently becomes cast into a pattern, which 
can then be reproduced with an economy of effort and which, ipso 
facto, is apprehended by the performer as that pattern (Berger 
and Luckmann,1966:70-71).

As habitualized actions are internalised and embedded as routines 
in our social stock of knowledge they still retain their 
meaningful character.  They become integrated into the social 
stock of knowledge and carried foreward into the future as they 
were used in the past.  They (decisions and actions)  may have 
been effective in the past but they my not be the best choice for 
the future and in fact they could be dangerous in the future yet 
because of their historicity and habitualization they are 
continued.  As a result of habitualization choices are narrowed.  

Signification (Berger and Luckmann, 1966)  is the production of 
human signs and such signs serve as indices of subjective 
meanings.  Language assists in the interpretation of the reality 

of everyday life.  It can be used to reconstruct the past as well 
as discuss projections into the future.  Another concept of 
interest in investigating is the vocabulary we have or have not 
created to enable us to discuss the future.  The English language 
does contain a future tense  however it does not have a word for 
the opposite of 'the present'.      

In the constructing of a view of the world we enter into a debate 
or negotiation in which we play a more or less active part with 
our information sources.  One of the roles of futures research 
and its emerging methodologies is develop processes which will 
inform such debates. A task still ahead of futures researchers is 
to identify those methodologies which have a significant role to 
play in informing  future policy making.  The more perspectives 



one can get on how policy makers think about the future, then the 
quest in understanding how some aspects of the future are created 
should be aided.  With an accumulation of perspectives on how 
people consider the future a future focus should become sharper.   

What is regarded by the public as social reality is a 
construction to which each member contributes by selecting from 
available information to develop a picture of the world.   In 
traditional Western cultures reality of our everyday lives is 
organised around the 'here' of our bodies and the 'now' of our 
present. This reality also includes phenomena that are not 
necessarily physically present.  Berger and Luckmann (1966) speak 
of 'zones', those zones being furtherest from the person are the 
ones one has less capacity to manipulate.  Interest in far zones 
is less urgent and less intense.  In Berger and Luckmann's (1966) 
terms  the future would be regarded as a distant zone but this is 
culturally bound and determined by a certain attitude.  It is 
suggested that what goes on in distant zones has a ripple back 
effect which will affect our present everyday reality  but it is 
not considered as an urgent or pressing concern.  Later in this 
paper reference will be made to Slaughter's (1988) argument that 
a consideration of future realities affects our understanding and 
perception present reality. 

Berger and Luckmann's (1966) assertion that knowledge about 
reality emerges from a dialectic between objective facts and the 
subjective interpretation of them has implications for the 
construction of policy makers' forms of knowledge which will both 
intentionally and subconsciously influence policy decisions.  
Attention needs to be directed toward the context in which 
certain types of knowledge are being used and how such contexts 
were created.  Were such contexts allowed to evolve with little 
or no considered forethought and direction, as a result of 
marginal incrementalism, or as a result of deliberate and 
considered social constructing?   In discussing the 
transformation of reality Mannheim (1936) stressed  the power of 
utopian thought which can be used to produce a distorted image of 
social reality and which has the dynamism to transform that 
reality into its image of it.  

Futures problems are loaded with political and ideological 
dimensions.  Context-free and value-free knowledge appears to be 
impossible, meanings cannot be independent of the interpretations 
of them (Peters,1974).  Researchers in the area of futures need 
to acknowledge that meanings are dependent on the context and the 
presuppositions which shape our knowledge and understandings of 
the world.  These inherited and interpreted meanings function to 
provide the framework in which to reflect upon understanding and 
to make articulated propositions.   The identification of 
historical patterns is a matter of qualitative rather than 



quantitative analysis.  As Peters (1974:220 cited in Slaughter 
1988) states:

The problem ...is not to discard prejudgements in order to arrive 
at an absolutely neutral starting point, but rather to determine 
what distinguishes legitimate prejudices from (those) which 
obstruct understanding.

Slaughter(1988) continues the argument and asserts that the 
observer cannot neutralise oneself and stand apart from what is 
being studied.  Rather that there is a need to work from a 
reflexive appreciation of one's historicity and to raise the 
level of one's conscious understanding of it.  While asserting 
that we never stand at the end of history Slaughter (1988:22) 
summarises by stating:

y.
The relationship between humans as the producer and the social 
world which is their product remains a dialectical relationship.  
The producer and product react upon each other.

Policy making deals with complex social relationships, power, 
politics, the selective use of information and influence these 
all affect the way reality is constructed and hence the way the 
future is constructed.  If as Berger and Luckmann (1966:15) 
assert, the sociology of knowledge concerns itself with the 
process by which any  body of knowledge comes to be socially 
established as  'reality' then such a framework has applications 
in examining and seeking to understand some of the processes by 
which policy makers consider the future consequences of some of 
their policy decisions and in turn to social construction of 
future realities.

One of the founding premises of the area of Futures Studies is 
that an understanding of the present can be enhanced after due 
consideration of the past and future.  The dialectical 
relationship between the past and the future creates a dialogue 
and through a synthesis of these two poles a better understanding 
of the present emerges.  Slaughter(1988:22) asserts that the 
process of mediation and change take place in the present between 
reference points in the past and in anticipation of the future, 
as he states:

It follows to the extent that such mediation becomes increasingly 
conscious, and motivated by the highest (emancipatory) interest, 
then we may indeed aspire to an ethic of improvement and human 
fulfilment.  Equally, by adhering uncritically to understandings, 
ideologies, and commitments of earlier periods and therefore 



failing to engage in this process, we may miss the chance to 
counter the forces that lead to dystopia.

Slaughter (1988) argues for a process of critical enquiry rather 
than an uncritical acceptance and continuation of the past into 
the future. Merton's (1957) distinction between the 'manifest' 
consciousness and intended function of ideas and the 'latent' 
unintended and unconscious ones supports a similar argument.   
For example, when an element of change is developing the people 
affected by the change may simply be carried along sometimes 
unaware of its impact.  In this sense people are not involved in 
the process of change and do not consciously choose the change 
but simply accept it.  The process then continues and reinforces 
itself, it becomes a part of their taken-for-granted  realities.  
The lack of involvement and conscious choice of direction on the 
part of those affected by the change is an example of a process 
which has consequences for, but does not involve, them.  Policy 
makers have the capacity to intervene to varying degrees in areas 
of choice and the direction of change. 
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